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Covenant
Buys
Dade
County
Property
By Mary MacDonald

By Mary MacDonald
On Monday, April 3,
Covenant received the
deed for the Dade County
soccer field and
adjoining property.
Last spring Covenpnt
Covenant
lost its bid for the Dade
County property; the man
who bought it for
$186,000 intended to put
in a housing development.
When he learned that, in
the event of a national
emergency, the u:s.
U.S. Air
Force could appropriate
the property without
reimbursing the owners,
he rescinded his offer.

The Dade County
School Board got the
government to remove that
clause and then offered
the property to the man
who had wanted it. He
did not accept the offer,
so the county offered the
property to Covenant, the
secbnd
second bidder. Covenant
bought the property for
$168,000.
In the meantime,
thinking they had lost
the Dade County soccer
field, Covenent built a
new field beside the
student apartments. The

Scots ended up playing
their 1'88
88 season home
games on the rented Dade
field anyway because the
wasn't ready.
new field wasn’t
Now it would seem that
building the new field
was a waste of time and
money, but Covenant's
Covenant’s
Business Manager Bob
Harbert explained that in
the long run Covenant
"really needed two fields
for the soccer program."
The Dade County
field could be used for a
junior varsity soccer
program, or as a practice

. field, allowing the
. intramural
i ntramura 1 programs
. greater use of the field
. by the gym. The soccer
Scots intend to use the
th~
new field for their home
games in the 1989 season.
Harbert said that
the Campus Master Plan
Committee is looking into
options for the use of
the property between
Scenic Highway and the
soccer field. The
college had to buy the
front property in order
to get the field and to
have free access to it.

Grant to Be Used for Carter Hall Repairs
By Mary Pat Robinson
A $100,000 grant
A
from an anonymous
foundation will be used
to make repairs in Carter
Hall in
ih the next few
months.
Bob Harbert,
Business Manager, says
that the foundation was
provided with a list of
things that needed to be
done in Carter Hall, and
they set the amount.
A top priority is
A
the fire alarm system.

By Mary Pat Robinson
A Great Ideas course
A
will be offered in the
fall for the Maclellan
scholars and a few other
students selected by the
professors.
The course, say
professors Cliff Foreman
McLelland, will
and Reg Mclelland,

Harbert says that he
found a man who could
replace the smoke
detectors on the second
floor and re-wire the
panel for "$4000-5000."
The new system will
be tested until May, and
if it works, the whole
building will be done at
"around $20,000," says
Harbert. If the new
doesn’t work, he
system doesn't
won’t
says, then they won't
have spent a whole lot of

money to find out.
Harbert says the
roof of sixth floor
storage, which
whtch was
falling in, could - be
fixed because of the
donation.
The RD apartment in
Carter was fixed up with
some of the money,
Harbert ·says,
says, "things
like windows, furniture,
paint."
paint."
Additional plans
include renovating the

remaining "double"
windows and increasing
the water pressure in
rooms that now have only
a trickle of water in
in• the
showers.

In the future,
Harbert says, he also
hopes for more furniture
for the rooms.
"My hope is that
this foundation continues
to give $100,000 a year,"
says Harbert.

Fall''89
New Humanities Course for Fall
be a combination of art,
history, literature,
philosophy, and some
religion. Issues 1like
ike
the feminist and black
movements will be
discussed.
bas.ic purpose,
Its basic
say Foreman and

McLelland,
Mclelland, is to
"increase cultural
1iteracy."
literacy."
McLelland
Mclelland says the
course will "present
intellectual movements
that have affected
Western and world

culture."
culture."
Foreman and
McLelland
Mclelland say that
eventually the course may
be approved for everyone,
and take the place of
courses such as
Christian Mind and World
Views.

7, 1989_
The Bagpipe ·■ April 7,1989

2

(__

Editorial
a_l_ _ _ _ _ _ _
~_ _ _ _ _ _E_d_it_o_r1_·
Action Needed to Stop-Now·
Stop NOW

The March 24 issue
of the Bagpipe contained
two articles about the
activities of the

From the
Editor

Mary
MacDonald
National Organization for
Women (NOW) and some
women's groups.
other women’s
NOW and some other
groups have organized a
Domino's pizza
boycott of Domino’s
chain because the owner,
Tom Monaghan, gave
$50,000 to Operation
i1 i tant
Rescue, that "m
"militant
anti-abortion group that
is best known
known. for
harassing women as they
try to enter abortion
clinics.“
clinics."

NOW is also
organizing the March for
Equality/Women's
Women's Equality/Women’s
Women’s
Lives, to take place
April 9 in Washington,
D.C. Molly Yard,
president of NOW, is
predicting that the march
will be the largest of
its kind in U.S. history.
Yard says, "Clearly,
people from every part of
the country and from
every walk of life
finally have realized
just how real this threat '
is to the fundamental
right to decide to
terminate an unwanted
pregnancy, and they are
responding to the March
call in larger than ever
numbers."
numbers."
Since when is the
decision to murder a

Just Getting By
Just three more
weeks to go, and then
come the finals. For
some,
finaIs will be
~me, the finals

From the
Chaplain
Charles
Anderson
their final finals; for
others, just a foretaste
school, but
of graduate school,
only
on1y a foretaste. Things
are going to get harder,
not easier. The pressure
you’ve
you've experienced here
is just the beginning.
But let me talk to
you who have found it
relatively easy here at
Covenant. By that I
I
don’t
don't mean those of you
who have brilliant minds
and have found it
relatively easy to make
the honor rolls—
rolls-I'm sure even
although I’m
you have had to budget
your time and establish
your priorities.
The people II want to
talk to are you who have
average or above-average
intelligence and have
discovered that with a
minimum amount of work

and preparation you are
able to get by. And you
are satisfied with just
It's much
getting by. It’s
more fun, more "selffulfilling" for you just
to slide through life,
enjoy it while you can,
and just do enough to get
that diploma and then get
out into the "real world"
world "
and there have it all.
The problem is, it
just won’t
won't work. II have
observed certain
students, some of whom I
I
have known for longer
than their stay here, and
I
I confess that II am
concerned for them. They
study just enough to get
just
a passing grade, do iust
enough work
tu1fill
worK to fulfill
the minimum requirements,
and sit in the back row
of the class totally
bored, with their minds
focused on, I
I guess, more
important things. When
they graduate, assuming
this is going to happen,
they think they can take
those same values into
the world and make it
happen. But it won’t
won't
happen. You cannot make
it "out there" if you are
Continued on p. 1
"J

human being a fundamental
right? Nowhere in the
Declaration of
Independence or the
United States
Constitution is that
listed as an unalienable
right.
Yard says, "Not
“Not only
must every woman and girl
in America care about
this fight, but so also
must every man who cares
about the women and girls
it's
in his life, whether it’s
his wife, his girlfriend,
his sister, his daughter
or, yes, even his
mother."
mother."
Far too often in
America, abortion is used
birth
as a form of bi
rth
control. People refuse
to take responsibility
for their own actions;
when the consequences

~J

arrive, as they always
do, we look for the
easiest way out of an
uncomfortable situation.
And in the case of an
unexpected pregnancy,
abortion appears to be
the easiest escape.
Abortion on demand,
the right to choose to
kill an unborn baby, is
wrong.
Molly Yard is right
when she says that every
woman, girl and man must
care about this fight: we
Christians must care
enough about the right of
children to be born to
mobilize against and
protest abortion on
demand with the same kind
of energy that the
pro-choice advocates put
into their protests.

,
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Editorial
Springtime Where?!?

By Jeffrey Cross
The 1989 Spring
Banquet was certainly a
success. Hundreds of
Covenanters wearing their
else’s) best
(or somebody else's)
clothes converged in a
nicely decorated ballroom
for an excellent meal and
lots of fun dancing.
Something was missing,
though. I
’m actually not
I'm
sure what it was, but
either II missed it or it
wasn’t
wasn't there. Paris!
Where was Paris? Did all
the signs and tickets not
say "Springtime in
Paris"?
The only thing that
was utterly reminiscent
of Paris was the picture
of the .Eiffel
Eiffel Tower on
the program. Okay, we
did have French salad
dressing, but II was under
the impression that the
French have the salad ·
after the main course,
not before it. The prime
rib was supposedly served
"au jus," which II at
first thought referred to
the little tomato on the
plate. II have since been
informed that "au jus"
means "served with the
juice from roasting." I
I
probably wouldn’t
wouldn't have
known the difference, but
at least it made the very
American prime rib sound
somewhat French. The

chocolate mousse monet
’m sure, but
was French, II'm
otherwise II never would
have thought of Paris
while II was eating.
After Jenny Barker read a
selection by American
writer James Thurber, we
danced to live music
which may or may not have
been French, and later to
'n'’ roll
American rock ’n
'50s. The
from the ’50s.
decorations included
balloons, a gazebo, and a
few park benches. Ed
Sunder tells me that
gazebos are of French
’m not sure
origin; II'm
about the balloons or
park benches.

I 6ertainly
Though I
certainly
had a good time, Paris or
I was a little
no Paris, I
disappointed at not
having a culture lesson
Saturday night. Was this
CAB’s idea of an April
CAB's
Fool’s joke? Perhaps the
Fool's
banquet theme should have
been "Springtime at an
American Restaurant in
Paris," or, as David
Boozer suggested,
"Springtime in
Paris...but
Paris ... but not really."
One thing is for sure,
though: nobody would
have come if the theme
had been "Springtime in
Chattanooga"!
Chattanooga"!

Lookout Mountain
Cleaners

Ski Club Argument
Dear Students,
In keeping with our
president-elect’s call to
president-elect's
join the fight against
apathy, I'd
I’d like to offer
you a chance to get your
hands on an issue.
Since the school
year began I’ve
I've been
hearing people complain
about the fact that the
Club’s trip to North
Ski Club's
Carolina was sponsored in
part by funds allocated
by the Senate from the
A,ctivity Fund.
Student Activity
As I've
I’ve listened to the
debate, and joined in,
I’ve heard convincing
I've
arguments from both
’d like to
sides. What II'd
do is find out how the
student body as a whole
feels about the debate.
To assist those of you
with little knowledge of
the issue, here are some
of the stronger arguments
from both sides:
YES, it should be
sponsored because...
because~ ..
A) Anyone can go for
the cost of ski rental.
B) Any wholesome
activity involving a
group of Christians can
be spiritually enriching
and should be encouraged.
C) The Ski Club, a
legitimate campus
organization, should
enjoy the same support
from the Senate that
other clubs rightfully

expect and receive.
NO, it should not be
because ...
sponsored because...
A) Many students
must borrow or earn the
money to pay the Student
Activity Fee, and that
shouldn't be spent
money shouldn’t
on a luxury that a number
of them cannot afford.
A recreational
B) A
club ought to rely on
fund raisers rather than
on
on. Senate funding to pay
for the major portion of
their activities.
C) Regardless of
financial status, a
student should not be
required to fund the
extravagant, specialized
leisure activity of
another student.
Of course, this
issue is dormant right
now, but it will be
revived in the fall, and
I
I hope to stave off
another year of
complaints about the Ski
Club taking advantage of
the student body.
So, if you have an
opinion, check one box
below and put that
portion of this letter in
I can only.use
Box 175. I
only use
your ballot if you sign
it legibly, but
individual opinions will
be held confidential.
Cres we 11
Dave Creswell

r------------ -------------- ,I
Should the Ski Club's trip be funded by
allocation from the Student Activity Fund?

821-6544
808 Scenic Hwy.

I
I
I
I
I
n YES, it should be funded.
I
I
I
□ NO, it should not be funded.
I
,______________ _____________ JI
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New Wing to Be Added to Belz Hall

By Mary MacDonald
,
According to
Business Manager Bob
Harbert, the Board of
Trustees has authorized
President Brock and
Director of College
Advancement Charles
Phillips to begin seeking
commitments for donations
to finance the building
of a $2.4 million
addition to Belz Hall.
The plans ~re
are ready,
and if the money comes in
quickly, construction

. will begin in June 1989,
and the hall should be
open in August 1990.
arock
Brock and Phillips are
seeking both designated
and undesignated
commitments to gain the
necessary funds. If the
money comes in slowly,
hal1 may not be open
the hall
till January 1991.
The new wing will
house 75 residents. It
will be four stories
high, and three of the

residence hall project
has had to be moved up
one year, according to
Harbert, because of
enrollment trends. The
science building, which
will house six different
departments and will be
designed for a student
body of about 700, is on
the drawing board and
should be started on the
schedule of the five year
plan if the necessary
funds come in on time.

floors will have a large
commons area. The first
floor of the new wing
will also contain an
apartment for the
Resident Director; this
will be attached to the
first floor of the
existing building.
Covenant's
Covenant’s five year
plan originally called
for a science buildtng
building to
be built before a new
residence hall, but the

Former Soccer Player Speaks in Chapel
By Jonathan Leal
Gaetano Sotille,
Sotilie,
president of Italy for
Christ and a one-time
professional soccer
player in Italy, spoke in
chapel Wednesday and left
quite an impression on
the students, especially
soccer players.
Sotilie told the
Sotille
crowd in AB 215 about his
conversion experience in
1974. Unwillingly going
to an evangelistic
crusade to satisfy a
friend, he and his family
really
impressed;
11 y fmpressed;
were rea
they returned the
following night and
Sotille accepted Christ.
He decided to give up
full
soccer to go into fulltime evangelism in Italy.
His teammates, he said,
told him he "was crazy to
do that."
that."
His goal for Italy
is tremendous. "We hope
that by the year 2000,
all of Italy will be
exposed to our
evangelism." He says
that in Italy
evangelicals are called a
"sect," but Sotille
attributes that to
ignorance rather than to
an active opposition to
evangelicals.

"We are one of the
few countries to set a
goal for the year 2000,
2000,""
he says. They plan to
evangelize through 1995
and then evaluate how far
they've
they’ve come and push for
the last five years.
The organization has
exciting plans for
extensive work among the
will
soccer players who w~ll
be in Italy for the World
Cup games.
were
Many peuple ware
really impressed with
Sotille. Coach Gene
Fitzgerald said, "I was
really impressed. He has
vision."
an incredible v1s1on.
Lisa Anderson thought "it
was awesome," and Beth
Hinkson commented that
they talked about it at
lunch later.
The ·soccer
soccer players
were equally impressed.
Alvaro Victoria said that
"it was a great sacrifice
him— the fact that
for him--the
God blessed him is very
encouraging." John
Arnett commented that
many players now would
like to go to Italy. And
it made Jimmy Weekley
stop and think. "It made
me think how II valued my
soccer. If II were put in

that situation [having to
choose between soccer and
it’d be
Christianity], it'd
tough."
tough."
Sotille
Sotilie is married
to a woman named Sandra
whom he met in Seattle,
WA. Sandra used to be a
in Hollywood.
big singer in
They have two girls,
(3) and Naomi (3
(3
Jennifer (3)
months). They also have
famous relatives;.
relatives;
some .famous
Sotille says "Maybe
you’ve heard of my
you've
brother-in-law. His name
is Ron Jones. He did the
is
iv.usic
tne Smurfs and
G
usic for the

Star Trek II."
II."
Soti1le will be in
Sotille
the United States for
about twenty days. He is
attending three missions
conferences: one at
Lookout Mtn. Presbyterian
Church, one in Memphis,
and another in Los Altos,
CA. He encouraged people
to think about spending a
summer doing missions
work in Italy with Italy
for Christ. His final
comment was "Italy is
llike
i ke chocolate. Once you
taste it, you always come
back for more."

FAIRYLAND PHARMACY
ALAN VOGES, SR.

F tn » (4M)

ALAN VOCES. JR.

Special Discount
Prescription Prices
to
to

Covenant College Students.
Students
Personal Checks cashed with a purchase

Hudson
Complete lludson
.Viwnln
Vitamin Selection

Russell Stove.
Stover Candies
Russe&
Greeting Cards ·
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Advisers
Students
rs Graded By :studen
Faculty Advise
By Jonathan Leal
A
A survey of Covenant
students revealed that
faculty advisers are
neither extremely helpful
nor completely unhelpful.
The survey was based
on a similar one
u- The
performed for UNational College
Newspaper,
Newspaper, in which most
students found their
advisers to be "mediocre"
at best. The survey at
Covenant seemed to return slightly higher results.
On a scale of 1 to
5, 5 being the highest,
men rated their advisers
at an average of 2.75,
while women gave them a
3.00 score.
In the areaof
area of
friendliness, men gave
their advisers a 4.6.

The women tended to be
lower with a 4.1. These
are both pretty good
scores.
Some students found
their advisers to be
highly competent with a
good understanding of
Covenant’s
Covenant's classes.
Other students, however,
found their advisers illinformed and unprepared.
One student, who wishes
to remain unidentified,
said, "My adviser could
have taken his job more
don’t think
seriously. II don't
he realized how
was."
invaluable he was."
Of the advisers who
spent time with students,
an average of 85% are in
the students'
students’ subject

area, and they spend an
average of 20 to 25
minutes with the men and
women, respectively.
An average of 81% of
the students saw
themselves as helping
themselves more than the
adviser helped them.
Many did not consider
this a bad trend.
One professor, who
asked to remain
anonymous, said that
faculty advising is "very
essential, but II only
give advice." He keeps a
file on each student he
advises. Although he
doesn’t mind advising, he
doesn't
feels that "too much
advising is done in the
hallway or on the run."

Some suggestions
students had for the
faculty were that they be
more flexible, pay more
attention, and spend more
time with the students
they advise. One student
suggested that the
advisers meet with their
students throughout the
year rather than just the
preone meeting at pre
registration.
Overall, students
felt that their
professors had a good
understanding of what the
students needed. One
student perhaps spoke for
many when she said that
her adviser helped her
better figure out what
she was doing.

Chrysler Expands College Grad Rebate Program
HIGHLAND PARK, Mich.
Chrysler Motors has
expanded its College
Graduate Purchase Rebate
Program for 1989.
The program provides
recent college graduates
or students who will
graduate within the next
months a $400 rebate
four mqnths
toward the purchase of
any new 1988, 1989 or
1990 Chrysler Motors car
or truck, excluding the
Dodge Dakota Sand
S and the
Jeep Comanche 2WD
shortbed models. The
rebate is available in
addition to any other
incentive program
Chrysler offers.
"We’ve expanded the
"We've
scope of our program for
1989 by extending the
rebate to accredited twoyear (junior) college
graduates this year, as
well as four-year college
and graduate students,"
Steven Torok, Director of
Sales Operations,
Chrysler Motors, said.
"The College
Graduate Purchase Rebate
Program allows Chrysler
Motors to continue to
penetrate the competitive
market," Torok
youth mar~et,"

“Our first college
said. "Our
rebate in 1988 was a
e ’re building
success. WWe're
on that success is 1989."
Approximately 9,000
college students took
advantage of the rebate
program in 1988.Eligible
students this year

include those who have
graduated from an
acc red ited college,
co11ege,
accredited
junior college or
university within the
last 12 months or those
who will graduate within
the next four months.
A
A direct mail

campaign over Chrysler
Iacocca's
A. Iacocca’s
chairman Lee A.
· Chairman
signature targeted
approximately 1.4 million
current college students
with the rebate allowance
offer. The program runs
through December 31,
1989.
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green thoughts, bare trees and darker days

The Bottles in -tthe
he Window
by d kennedy bird
5:45 in the late
afternoon is perhaps the
best time to find oneself
listening to Miles Davis
recordings. Having
discovered this fact
quite a while ago, ii now
try to make a regular
practice of it.
It is right now 5:45
in the afternoon, and ii
am, not surprisingly,
cooling out in my living
room and listening to the
1958 version of "Stella
by Starlight." No
starlight around here,
though; late afternoon
sun is drifting in
through my west-facing
picture window. The
bottles are no longer
there. Not wishing to
encourage drunkenness and
all the accompanying
works of darkness, my
roommate Chris and ii
recently moved them from
their proud showcase on
the windowsill to a more
nodest setting on the
oookshelves.
There was a time,
jntil recently
recently,, when the
until
late afternoon sun would
filter through the row of
beer and wine cooler
bottles, alteinating
alternating
colors— green, brown,
colors--green,
brown— and would
green, brown--and
cast kaleidoscopic green
and gold impressions on ·
the carpet. The view out
the window is still
pretty, but now it seems
incomplete. The world
looks different now
through the window,
duller, grayer: the
trailers, a duplex that
we affectionately refer
· to as "The Prison," the
gate in the spit rail
fence, the trees, the
road, the cars, the
horizon.
The world is a very
different place when seen
through a bank of green
and brown beer bottles.
Maybe ii can understand
it’s like to see
now what it's
the world through
rose-colored
colored glasses.
ros~-

As ii write, ii find
that ii have strong
feelings bottled up
inside. More than a few
memories are tied up in
those little glass
containers. They've
They’ve
grown gradually in number
over the past couple of
years--some
years— some found, some
inherited from from other
collectors, some emptied
in the traditional way
(although never when the
emptier has been on
contract). They
represent four
continents, nine
countries and ii don't
don’t
feel like counting the
states. One bottle, the
former residence of a
12-ounce serving of
Tsingtao Beer, traveled
with me on a three-day
bus ride all the way back
from Chinatown, Los
Angeles. One, a Bass &
Co. bottle, ii ended up
emptying into the kitchen
sink after finding the
contents to be
undrinkable.
Those bottles keep
me constantly aware of
time...
the passage of time
...
not simply because, in
our culture, a beer
bottle represents escape
from the cycles of the
days and seasons; not
simply because ii could
always gague the
approximate time of day
by the movement of the
green and gold shadows
cast by the bottles; not
simply because glass is
made from melted sand,
the most basic and
primordial timekeeper of
all.
Hoss, my friend in
high school, had a
collection of aluminum
cans that he kept stacked
around the walls of his
room. There were
literally thousands of
them. He never would
come out and tell me
suspect that
this, but ii -suspect
after he passed a certain
threshhold, a point of no
thres~hold,

return, he became a slave
to those cans. They
dominated his life,
1ife,
controlled his thoughts,
. ate away at the very
fabric of his soul and
eventually destroyed all
that was best in him.
Again, ii have np
no way of
proving this. It's
It’s just
my theory.
At any rate, ii am
warned of the dangers of
excess in collecting such
things as beverage cans
and bottles. II therefore
try to keep my
collector's
collector’s ambition
tightly reined. This is
not difficult; ii tend to
be content with a little.
For what it's
it’s worth,
these bottles are not
returnable. II do,
however, have s_
i xteen
sixteen
Double Cola bottles and a
slew of Root Beer bottles
that are returnable.
Well, the IBC bottles are
returnable in Michigan
(for 10 cents),
Connecticut, Maine,
Oregon, Vermont,
Deleware, New York,
Masschusetts and Iowa
(for 5 cents). When they
refill these bottles, is
it
i~ anything like putting

new wine in old
wineskins?
Here's
Here’s a prediction.
One day in the distant
future, an archeological
expedition from some
post-nuclear civilization
will unearth my bottles,
and will in so doing
recover a vital link
between their own time
and ours. That's
That’s a
sobering thought, and it
fills me with a sense of
quiet reverence.
For that future
society, there will be a
message in the bottles.
It will
wi11 be a simple
message, but one of
profound importance~
importance.
After long hours of
_chemical analysis,
translation efforts, and
a host of other
examination angles, the
lesson will come to them
as in a vision: In the
drinking of much wine is
dissipation, and the
. consumption of much beer
can result in
thermonuclear
devastation.
won’t
It won
' t be a
precisely accurate
it can't
can’t
lesson, but hey, .it
hurt them.
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Where Is Stalin When You
You Need Him?

By Bryan Simpers
"Greetings to all
you esteemed visitors.
Welcome to Covenant
College, the castle in
the clouds where pie in
the sky is taught to
those with spiritual
diabetes."
diabetes."
How true do you
think that statement is?
True? Completely off
base? Hard to be honest
isn’t it? Some of you
isn't
may not know this, but
honesty and integrity
were once virtues that
were praised and admired.
don’t want to be
But II don't
too harsh.
So what am I
I trying
I could
to say? Well, I
’ve said
say what II've
before, that my
generation cares about
survival and personal
satisfaction.
that’s
satisfaction . But that's
too general a statemen~.
statement.
- II could say that

there are a lot of people
who are attending
Covenant for the wrong
reasons and really don't
don’t
that's
belong here. But that’s
old news.
I
I could say that the
cracks in the student
I
body are widening. I
mean, you have the
recently recruited elite
intellectuals,
intellectua ls, and the
party people who throw
their empty Coors cans in
the trash can in the
north parking lot. You
also have the "other"
people who came here
because they couldn't
couldn’t
have survived anywhere
else, some religious
zealots thrown in for
flavor, and then the
minority, the people who
me )
came here (fike
(Tike me)
thinking (naively) that
everybody else who goes
to school here wants a

sed liberal
Christian-based
Christian-ba
arts education. Silly
moi, you can tell I'm
I ’m not
-moi,
one of the
intel1igentsia.
intelligent sia.
But after all, here
at Covenant the last
thing anybody wants to do
is look in the mirror.
The honesty would be too
truthful for us all to
bear.
I've just said
What I’ve
brings to mind a standard
course of action taken by
some great people over
the course of history;
people like Mary Queen of
Scots, Henry VIII, Oliver
Robespierre ,
Cromwell, Robespierre,
don't want
etc___
...• No, II don’t
etc
a violent overthrow or
mass murder; I
I like my
roommate’s
idea
better.
roommate's
I want a purgeLike him, I
you know, like Stalin
used to do when his army
didn’t toe the
officers didn't

•
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line. Old Joe had the
right idea.
See, Covenant is
like a big turkey. Now
turkey is good, but it
does have bones and skin
and gristle all through
it. We here at Covenant
need to carve on the
bird, picking out the
bones, gristle and skin.
With the good meat
let's
remaining, well, let’s
turn it into turkey
salad. It would probably
I
be really good. But I
don’t
don't know if it would be
al1,
feasible. After all,
there is quite a lot of
. bone and gristle and skin
here on the top of the
week. Yes, we do live in
. a castle in the clouds,
. surrounded by a fog of
our own making. Oh for
some wind so we could see
clearly. Pie anyone?

InterVarsity
Students to Study in Soviet Union
lnterVarsity Students
An agreement between
InterVarsity Christian
Fellowship and two
universitiess in the
univer.sitie
Soviet Union will bring
college students from
those two countries
together this sunrner
summer in
the Ukrainian Republic.
Kiev State
University and Kiev State
Pedagogical Institute
will each host a ·
delegation of 20
InterVarsity students
from July 1-31, 1989.
InterVarsity’s
y's
InterVarsit
director of international
internation al
relations, Dan Harrison,
recently returned from
Kiev, where he made the
arrangementss for
final arrangement
the cultural and academic
exchange. "As far as II
am aware," he notes,
"this is the first time a
Soviet university has
entered into an exchange
agreement with a
Christian organizatio
organization."
n."
The purpose of the
exchange is to promote

relationship s
good relationships
between Soviet and
American young people, as
well as to strengthen the
principles of the final
act of the Helsinki
Accord and SovietAmerican summit agreement
in Geneva regarding
cultural exchanges. This
program also demonstrate
demonstratess
increased levels of trust
and openness brought
about by Glasnost.
The American
students will be matched
up with English-spe
English-speaking
aking
Soviet students. They
will stay together in
university dormitories,
dormitories ,
share meals together,
take classes together,
and participate in
cultural events together.
"There are lots of
opportunities
es for
opportuniti
American students to
study in the Soviet Union
right now," Harrison
shouldn’t
' . Why shouldn't
stresses. "Why
some of them be
Christians?""
Christians?

InterVarsity continues to
encourage Christian
students to study abroad.

Harrison expects the
program to continue into
the 1990's
1990’s as

----------Continued ----------from p. 2 -----------------------------------satisfied with just
.satisfied
enough to get by. Not
only that, you will not
be able to make the
changes you have . to make
if you do not start now.
First, start on the
inside. What are your
priorities?
Where are
commitments??
your real commitments
If you are committed to
Jesus Christ, you know
that absolutely nothing
you do or seek to do is
irrelevant to that
commitment. Clean up
your act in relationship
to Jesus Christ. Stop
putting him off.
Second, stop making
excuses. Stop blaming
others for your
performance,
performance, your failure
to get your work done,
your lack of desire to do
the best you can and not
be satisfied with

anything less
'anything
less..
Third, take control
of your life under the
rule of Jesus Christ.
Stop letting your
environment determine the
path of your life.

· i

To whom am II
. addressing myself in this
I
little diatribe? Well, I
have in my memory the
faces of students,
students who have been in
my classes, students
about whom other teachers
have spoken to me,
students who are
satisfied with just
getting by. They are
nonathletes and non
athletes, men and women,
upper-middle class and
financially,,
struggling financially
but they—
you— are here
they--you-on this campus and II am
concerned.~
concerned
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Biotechnology: Garden of Eden or Tower of Babel?

By Jeffrey Cross
Currently the
fastest growing field of
scientific research is
that referred to as
"biotechnology," which
deals with the inner
depths of biology and how
organisms work and can be
manipulated.
Biotechnology encompasses
a wide range of studies,
many of which are in some
way related to medicine,
and many of which raise
difficult ethical
questions. For example,
Harvard University last
· April patented a
genetically engineered
mouse which is highly
susceptible to cancer.
The breed will aid in
· carcinogen detection and
cancer treatment
research. Should
organisms be altered
genetically? If so,
should they then be
patented?
Artificial
insemination is now
almost a normal procedure
for couples who are
unable to have children
themselves. Is it right
to reproduce
artificially? If so, it
it okay to create humans
only for research
purposes? If so, should
they be kept for seven
days or fourteen? These
questions and others are
to be found in almost
every science periodical
each month and are
raising concerns all over
the U.S. and Europe.
The current "ideal
situation" in human
reproduction is this: a
woman gets pregnant; a
month or so later she has
the fetus tested for
defects; unhealthy
fetuses are aborted.
Soon the whole scenario
will be much easier.
According .to
to Science
News.
News, researchers have
performed successful
genetic tests on threeday-old test tube
embryos; if artificially
fertilized embryos are
found to be defective,

they can be destroyed
without ever being
implanted. Besides
taking the risk out of
pregnancy, biotechnology
is also taking the risk
out of sex. With the
French advent of the "day
after" pill, which
essentially washes out
any newly created
embryos, abortion will
soon be obsolete!
Aside from the
obvious Christian
arguments against certain
manifestations of
biotechnology--namely
biotechnology—
namely
abortion— the whole
abortion-field raises some very
tough issues. Basically,
the whole purpose of
biotechnology, from the
prevailing humanistic
point of view, is to
better humankind, to
raise the quality of
life, and ultimately to
reach immortality.
Essentially, whether they
know it or not,
scientists are reaching
out for the Garden of
Eden. However, they do

not realize that in our
fallen state, the past
perfection is neither
attainable nor desirable.
Instead of attaining the
Garden of Eden,
biotechnology may be
headed up the Tower of
3abel. Indeed, humans
are often now given the
chance to make decisions
:hance
be~n
which have always been
God’s.
God's. People can decide
when and if to have
children, whether or not
they will keep the
children if they are less
than "perfect."
Theoretically, it will be
possible within a few
years to choose
characteristics. The
first genetic experiment
involving humans was
approved in December.
Where this technology
will lead depends on who
decides where human
decisions stop and God
takes over.
Many Christians are
not aware of what is
currently happening in
the fields of science.

iJZAAJjCjlCLZ.
Corita/runai^ern

However, what is behind
the scenes today may be
life-altering tomorrow,
and by then it might be
too late. It seems that
Christians are letting
science become a
discipline dominated by
secular humanist
philosophies, despite the
fact that science is an
area in which one can see
God’s beauty manifested
God's
perhaps more clearly than
in any other. And even
though not everyone is
cut out to be a
scientist, all Christians
have a duty to be aware
of and involved in what
is going on in all areas
of life. As Christian
novelist Alexander
Solzhenitsyn said in his
Nobel Lecture, "The
salvation of mankind lies
silvation
only in making everything
11." God
the concern of a
all."
intervened at the Tower
of Babel, essentially
devastating the human
race. Should Christians
not try to get involved
policyand have a say in policy
making before God has to?
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Salvadoran Government Wages
Wages War
Against Lone Public Campus

in a war zone: Students set tires ablaze during a protest of the Salvadoran
College In
government"s
ar" against their university
"war"
governmenfs "w

By Max - Friedman
(CPS) -— Shortly after
midnight
midnfght on January 13th,
I
I was awakened in my room
in San Salvador by a
powerful explosion that
set the bed shaking. It
was the destruction of
the home of Catalina
Machuca de Merino, a dean
at the University of El
Salvador (UES), by a bomb
set by the death squad
ARDE. Her sleeping
children were buried in
glass and debris, but no
gla~s
one was killed.
The next morning,
university authorities
held a press conference
in a campus auditorium to
denounce the attack and a
campaign waged against
·campaign
them by the government
and armed forces. But
UES’s
rector's
UES's rector’s
description of the
bombing was drowned out
as military helicopters
buzzed the auditorium six
times.
***
· Nine years of civil
war have hit hard at the
University of El
Salvador.
The nation’s
nation's lone
public institution of
higher learning, UES is
the only campus open to
students from poor
families. Eighty percent
of UES's
UES’s 35,000 students

***

.

.

COLLEGE
FRIEOMAN
COUEGE PRESS SERVICE/MAX FRIEDMAN

come from lower-income
homes, many of them
working for the minimum
wage of $3 a ·day
day before
starting four hours of
classes each evening.
The university also
has been a center of
criticism of the small
clique of families that
has ruled El Salvador for
more than a hundred
years. So, as El
Salvador’s political
Salvador's
situation has
deteriorated into civil
war, it has also hosted
student, faculty member,
administrator and UES
workers’
workers' dissent from the
war and continuing
violations of human
rights.
There’s
There's been a high
cost in repression.
Especially as the
civil war intensified and
the FMLN guerrillas, who
pledge to redistribute
wealth in the nation,
proved powerful foes,
frustrated army
commanders came to vent
their anger on the
university community.
They call it a "sanctuary
for subversion."
subversion."
During the time I
I
spent at UES, the campus
was heavily.militarized.
Soldiers guarded each
entrance and searched
'

students for weapons and
subversive literature.
They maintained a cordon
around the periphery of
the campus to "protect"
it.
At midnight on
December 23, about 30
well-armed men, some in
uniform, cut the fence
surrounding the
university, killed a
night watchman and blew
up the biology building.
Shock waves from the
blast could be felt all
over the capital, and the
building was gutted.
On January 10, a
campus auditorium was
destroyed by an
explosion. The newly
formed death squad ARDE,
which stands for
Anti"Revolutionary Anti
communist Extermination
Action," took
responsibility.
responsibi1ity.
On January 20th,
uniformed soldiers
arrested Victor Manuel
Sanchez, a clerk in the
economics department, on
his way to campus. He
was taken to the Infantry
Brigade garrison, beaten
and detained for several
days. In the meantime,
other soldiers ransacked
his house, told his 2and 4-year-old daughters
their father was a
subversive, and said
they’d
they'd never see him
again.
And on February 2,
economics student Mario
Flores Cubas was taken
from his San Salvador
home by uniformed
soldiers of the National
Guard. His bulletriddled body, showing
signs of torture, turned
up the next day in
Sonsoate province.
When news of Cubas’s
Cubas's
death reached the campus,
students hit the streets
in fierce demonstrations.
***
Violence against UES
is not new. In June,
1980, the army put down
student demonstrations by
invading with weapons
firing. They attacked

***

professors in their
classrooms. They looted
the buildings. Several
students were raped.
The campus was
closed, and stayed closed
until 1984, when its
students, teachers and
staffers began trying to
reconstruct it from
scratch. ..
"When we returned to
campus, we found that
they had burned every
book with a red cover,
even the bible,"
remembered Roberto (a
pseudonym). "We had to
laugh. They stole
everything, down to the
windowshades."
windowshades."
Then, in 1986, a
massive earthquake rocked
the university, damaging
every building on campus.
Students organized
volunteer construction
brigades, but even now
UES’s
UES's infrastructure is
unrepaired. Today, many
classes are held in
temporary bungalows.
***
Not surprising~y,
surprisingly,
life at UES has
radicalized many
students.
Medical and law
students, for example,
have elaborate volunteer
associations that have
them suturing wounds and
defending union members,
risking ftieir
t"1eir lives in
ways that students in the
United States would find
incredible.
"Life expectancy is
short for people who get
involved in socially
responsible professions
in this country," one law
student told me. "But
these people are falsely
accused, and they have a
right to be defended."
***
On January 12, I
I
attended a meeting held
to organize a protest
march against the
continuing military
presence around the
campus.
"A regime in its

***

***

Continued
Co:'ltinued on p. 11
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SEPATrip
Trip Shows True Character of D.C.
SEPA

Voskuill
Lisi VoskuilI
By Lisa
Washington, D.C. This
city is our nation’s
nation's
capital, contains some of
the most beautiful and
historic monuments, and,
ironically, has the
highest crime rate in the
country.
This year the annual
SERA
SEPA convention was held
there. Professors
Wright, Rulon, Dodson,
and Hoover accompanied a
group of psychology
students to the
convention to attend the
the
various seminars and do
whatever else it is they
do. Unfortunately, one
of the things they had
not planned on ,do.ing
doing was
a.
getting robbe·
robbed.
Evelyn Smith and
Kelleigh Hunter had the

proverbial wrench thrown
into their mindexpanding field trip.
While
Whi .l e staying at the Rock
Creek Hotel, their
wallets were stolen out
· of their purses. The
hotel was recommended by
the Honor Society of
Psychology and was in a
very nice neighborhood,
according to Dr. Rulon.
The students had a entire
floor of the hotel while
the profs stayed at the
Hilton where the
convention was held.
They had rented an extra
room at the , ~ilton
Hilton where
students could go to
relax between seminars.

On Thursday, March
23, Ev and Kelleigh
returned to their hotel

Guide
Travel
FreeStudents
planning a
trip abroad will welcome
the latest edition of the
Student Travel Catalog, a
free, 68-page guide to
special opportunities for
travel, study and work
overseas available to
students that is
published annually by the
Council on International
Education Exchange
(ClEE),
(CIEE), the largest
student travel
organization in the
world.
The 19i39
1989 catalog
features information on
en
special air fares, rail
passes, low-cost
accomodations,
publications, insurance,
travel gear, tours and
car rentals as well as
for passport, visa and
custom requirements.
Descriptions of special
programs for study, work
or volunteer service in
dozens of countries are
also included.
The catalog contains
an application for the
International Student
I.D.
I.O. card, the only ·
internationally
pr~of of
recognized proof
student status. ' T~e
The card
lets students take
advantage
Of special
advantag~ ·af

for awhile. They found
themselves without one of
the limited number of
Ev's
keys, locked out of Ev’s
room. The desk clerk let
them into the room, but
couldn't let the
they couldn’t
door lock behind them if
they stepped out of the
room,
room*

Around 6pm, Kelleigh
and Ev propped open their
door and went from room ·
to room rounding up other
.students to return to the
Hilton. Ev claimed that
they were only out of the
room for five minutes and
were constantly in and
out of the hallway. When
they returned to the · room
their wallets were gone.
Allen called
Jeff A1Ten
the police, who said that

not much could be done,
and the hotel management
was unable to provide any
information. The hotel
did reimburse Sandy
Hamada and Ev Smith each
$20 for their room. Ev
said the management was
very surprised at the
incident because the
windows were barred.
As Ev and the others
were talking to the
police, the hotel lobby
called and said the
wallets had been found in
the parking lot, devoid
of money and credit ·
cards.
The women would like
to express gratitude to
Jimmy Wittkop who stayed
behind to help while all
the other guys slinked
si inked
off to Georgetown.
CPS

' WELl, i EH

r wAu.tr

student privileges,
discounts and travel
benefits throughout the
world. CIEE is tne
official U.S. sponsor of
yaar
the card, which last year
one
was used by more than cne
•nil!
ion students
nillion
worldwide.
o/Orl qwid~.
Although some of the
services and programs are
only to
available -only
students, most are. open

to a
all.
11.
CIEE, a not-forprofit organization
founded in 1947, develops
and administers a wide
variety of study, work
and travel programs for
American
_
America~ and
international students
at
qtyd~nts _at
the secondary,
secondary_,
undergraduate, .graduate
graduate
and professional levels,
levels.
Its ., membership
consists,
i~t~ 1
meJUbe.r~hip s;o.n,s

of more than 200 academic
institutions and
international exchange
organizations.
The 1989 Student
Travel Catalog is
ciEE,
available : from CIEE,
Dept. 16;
16, 1 205 E.
E. 42nd
St., New York, N.
N.Y.
,
Y,.
St.,_
telephone: (212)
10017. Telephone:
661-1414. There is a $1
cost for postage
postage_and
handling,
_, .~
i~g,_.
han9l
*
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Co-ed Volleyball

FAST Is B ~eague
League Champ'
Champ
By Tom Hilgers
T-he
The B-League
Intramural basketball
championship pitted
F.A.S.T., the faculty and
F.A.S.T.,
staff team, against the
creatively named team
known only as Hatch's
Hatch’s
team.
Hatch's
Hatch’s team, made
up of Chris Hatch, Jon
Davis, "Tuck" Tucker,
John Hall,
Hal 1, Ralph
Hilliard, and Danny
Steele, vowed to avenge a
humiliating regular
season loss to F.A.S.T.
in which they were beaten
by only 4 players.
However, F.A.S.T.
players Frank Brock,
Scott Raymond, Doug Otto,
Rodney Miller, Al
A1 Dehart,
Gene Fitzgerald, Nick
Arnett, and Steve
Arnett~

Kaufmann had other things
in mind.
Right as the first
half came to a close,
Rodney Miller hit an
incredible shot to give
F.A.S.T. a 5-point lead
and the momentum going
into the second half.
"They killed us the first
10 minutes of the second
half, and dominated .the
the
boards," Chris Hatch of
Hatch's
Hatch’s team said.
Douglas "Wolfgang" Otto
commented, "They couldn't
couldn’t
do anything to Fitz, he's
he’s
so huge. We worked the
ball . into him."
bal1
him." The
final score had F.A.S.T.
on top 48-32.
Kevin Whitmore's
Whitmore’s
Team defeated Todd
Johnson's
Johnson’s Team for the A
A
League championship.

Co-ed volleyball is
coming April 10! Rosters
should have been turned
in to Steve Hall by
Thursday, April 6.
6.
Rosters may have up to 88
players per team. Six
players will play on a
side at a time, but a
team may play only 4 or 55
players. There must be 3
women on the court at all

times, even if a team
plays with only 4 or 5
players.
If there is enough
interest there will be
two leagues; one for the
more competitive teams,
and the other for those
out to just have a good
time.
Schedules of games
and times will be posted
next week.

.Soccer
Soccer Scots

Tennis Club

Play UT

Action

The soccer Scots will
face the University of
the South on Saturday at
Sewanee.

The Tennis Club will
be traveling to Cleveland
State for a match at 3 pm
today.

Volleyball
Volleyball Tournament ,

Coming Up
Saturday, April 15
Saiurday,
is the tentative date for
a 33 man/woman outdoor
volleyball tournament.

It would not be a co-ed
tournament, but rather
men’s and
have separate men's
women’s divisions. While ·
wom~n's
Continued from p. 9

dying agony makes use of
all the forces left to
said the vice
it," ·said
president of the General
Students Association.
"The military cordon is
psychological warfare
against the university.
It is an unacceptable
interruption of our
studies. It is intended
to isolate the
university, to prevent
mobilisation."
student mobiliiation."
The next day we ·
UES’s main
walked out of UES's
blocks gates four short tilocki
Embassy,,. a
to the U.S. Emtfassy
fortress within
corrugated steel walls
covered in spray
~paint ·
spray-pairft

each roster would have up
to 4 players, only 3
would play on a side at
one time.
are
If you are.
interested, there is a
sign-up sheet on the
intramural bulletin
board.,
board
..
from previous
demonstrations. While
soldiers in flak jackets
watched, the students
lifted their notebooks
and pencils into the air,
chanting "these are our
6hanting
weapons."
weapons."
Student
demonstrations nearly
always focus on the U.S.
Embassy because the
United States supplies
50-80 percent of the
government’s
Salvadoran government's
budget, some $1.1 million
a day in military and
economic . aid. As the
&COAOmie
students see it, the
campaign against
military ca~paign
them can go on ·only
only as
long
as
the
U.S.
allows
l~ng
:the .U.S . .al,lows.

Bombings, murders: Three powerful explosions destroyed the University of El
Decem ber 23. Classes are still held on the ground floor.
Salvador's biology building December
C O ii£ G € PRESS saMa/MAX
SERVICE/MAX FRIEDMAN
COi.LEGE

it.
In talking to the
students, they frequently
asked about how likely it
was the new U.S.
president would cut off
the aid. What did II
Bush’s
think of George Bush's
Central American policy?
Would he be different
from Ronald Reagan?
Could public opinion
influence him to stop the
war? .
. w.ar?

..
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My answer invariably
left them unsatisfied.
doesn’t really have a
"He doesn't
policy yet, so it's
it’s hard
tel 1," I'd
I ’d say.
to tell,"
"We’ll have to wait and
"We'll
see."
see.
Max Friedman, a Latin
American Studies senior
at Oberlin College, was
at the University of El
Salvador from January 11
through February 3, 1989.
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Essenburg
burg
Essen
Portrait Unveiled

le
Schedule
Chapel Schedu
o f April 10 -April 14
Week of
Missions Emphasis Week

Monday

Senior and Sharing Chapel

Tuesday

"Wait of the World"
Great Hall

Wednesday

Gerry Gutierrez

Thursday

Gerry Gutierrez

Friday

Hugh 0.
O. Maclellan, Jr.

I

Also on Tuesday, the
Martin and Barbara
Essenburg Scholarship was
established to help
international - students
and students under
missionary parents. The
first scholarship was
awarded to Covenant
sophomore Susanna Taylor.

T h e _ ^
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On Tuesday, April 4,
1989, in chapel, the
portrait of former
Covenant President Martin
Essenburg was revealed.
Dr.
Or. Essenburg and his
wife Barbara were present
for the ceremony, which
included words of praise
from President Brock and
from Dr. Barker.
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TestYour
YourPotentialfor GeUingAhe
GettingAhead
ad.
T<S:
greatest
the greatest
The followingtestisbased on the probabilityof
of making the
irstimpression
on the
impression on
first
best f
the best

The following test is based on the probability
the number
simply circle
test,
number of
ofpeople
people in
inbusiness
business and
and professional
professional situations.
situations.To
est, simply
circlethe
the t
take the
To take
number
directions
the directions
to the
according to
score according
your score
opposite the
entrythat
describesyou.
you. Then,
otal up your
total
Then, t
that best describes
the entry
opposite
below, and
and gauge
gauge your
your Image
Image Index.
Index.
below,
JEWELRY
JEWBRY
SOCKS
SHIRTS .
1. Classic
Classic style
stylewatch,
or
leather or
watch, leather
Mid or
or over-the-calf,
over-the-calf, brown,
brown,
Long-sleeved, all-<:0tton,
all-cotton,
1. Mid
1. Long-sleeved,
metal band.
band.
metal
navy
or b
lack.
black.
n8'J)' or
white, striped
striped or
or pastel.
pastel.
white,
2.
watch.
sporty watch.
2. Wear a sporty
2. Mid
Mid or
or o
ver-the-calf,
over-the-calf,
2.
2. Button-down
Button-down oxford,
oxford, any
any
2.
3.
Don’tusually
usuallywear a watch.
watch.
3. Don't
textured or
or patterned.
patterned.
textured
color.
color.
3. Ankle
Ankle length,
length, dress
orcasual.
casual. HANDSHAKE
dress or
3. Short-sleeved,
Short-sleeved, or
oranything
anything 3.
3.
that
iswash
wash and wear.
dL Firm
Firm with
both men and women.
FACE
wear.
with both
1.
that is
2.
Firm with
limpwith
with
with men and limp
2. Firm
1. Always
Always clean-shaven.
clean-shaven.
1.
TIES
women.
2. Have a well-groomed
well-groomed
1. All
Allsilk
silkwith
with a subtle
subtle pattern
pattern 2.
1.
3. Squeeze hard
to show
hard to
3.
beard.
or beard.
mustache or
or stripe.
stripe.
or
s
uperiority.
superiority.
3. Not
Not always
always clean-shaven.
clean-shaven.
3.
2. Knit
Knitties.
ties.
2.
3. Clip-ons.
Clip-ons.
EYE CONTACT
HAIR
3.
1.
contact.
frequent eye contact.
1. Make frequent
1. Regularly
Regularlycut
inna
cut i
1.
SUITS
2.
at
looking at
conservative s
tyle.
comfortable looking
2. Not comfortable
style.
1. Traditional
Traditional single-breasted,
single-breasted,
conservative
1.
someone o
ften.
2. Sometimes
Sometimes need a haircut.
haircut.
often.
2.
navy or
orgrey
pinstriped,
grey pinstriped,
n8'J)'
3.
Normally look
the room
around the
look around
3. Always
Always worn
atest
3. Normally
latest
the l
innthe
worn i
expertlytailored
tailored and wellwell- 3.
expertly
avant-garde s
tyle.
orat
atf
eet.
feet.
or
style.
avant-garde
pressed.
pressed.
2. Designer
Designer double-breasted,
double-breasted, NAILS
POSTURE .
2.
POSruRE
with
bold patterns
patterns or
or
week. 1.
1. Groom at
leastonce
1. Usually
Usuallystand
ite
rectly.
once a week.
erectly.
sit
at least
stand and s
1.
with bold
2.
Don’tpay
pay much a
ttention.
weave, molded
molded to
to body.
body.
clean nails
attention.
2. Clip
Clipand clean
nails
2.
2. Don't
weave,
occasionally.
3. Prefer
Prefersports
sportsjacket
occasionally.
3.
to slouch.
jacket and
slouch.
3.
3. Tend to
3. Bite
Biteregularly.
regularly.
slacks.
3.
slacks.
SHOES
1. Classic
Classic dress
dress shoes
shoes that
that
1.
How to Score Your Image Index: Give yourself 6 points for every #1
tie,always
always freshly
freshlyshined.
shined. answer, 3 points for every #2 answer and 0o points for every #3 answer.
tie,
If your total score is:
2. Usually
Usuallycasual,
casual, rarely
rarely
2.
shined.
shined.
54-72 Congratulations,
way.
your way.
on your
you're on
Congratulations, you're
~
3.
Don’tthink
think about
about shining
shining
3. Don't
36-53 You’
do.
to do.
work to
r
e
on
the
r
i
g
h
t
rack,
but
have
some work
have
but
fl'ack,
right
the
on
You're
~
shoes.
shoes.

IiB-351
18-35

The
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The Im,_
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Professional
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~
Im^ge Consultants of PhiladelJjlia.
Philadelphia.
Image
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C
areful, you may
getting
of getting
chances of
your chances
sabotc.€ing your
be sabotaging
may be
Careful,_you
ahead.
ss
tillhope,
hope, though.
though.
still
There's
ahead. There’
ve got
a real
real problem.
problem. Without
immediate action,
action,)'Ol!r
your
Without immediate
got a
You've
rn::.;,i
0-17 You’
nil.
virtually
irstimpression
irtuallyn
il.
are v
impression are
first
of making a good f
chances of
~ chances

